La source canadienne de renseignements sur le VIH et l'hépatite C

# **CATIE-News**

CATIE's bite-sized HIV and hepatitis C news bulletins.

# Continuing care needed for HIV-positive people after hospitalization for mental health issues

10 July 2018

- Ontario researchers analysed outcomes of patients hospitalized for mental health issues.
- Study compared HIV-positive and HIV-negative patients 90 days after hospital release.
- HIV-positive patients were more likely to seek emergency care for substance use.

Studies have found that mental health issues are relatively common among some HIV-positive people. Unrecognized, untreated or poorly managed mental health issues can degrade quality of life, affect patients' ability to take HIV treatment (ART) and maintain regular doctor and laboratory appointments. Mental health issues need care and monitoring to minimize their negative impact and risk of recurrence.

Scientists at leading research institutes in Ontario collaborated on a study to analyse some outcomes among people (with and without HIV infection) who sought hospitalization because of severe mental health issues. The researchers were interested in what happened to participants after they were discharged from a hospital. The researchers focused on the period between January 1, 2006 and December 31, 2014. During that time, 1,089 people with HIV infection and 280,888 people without HIV infection were hospitalized due to severe mental health issues.

## Results—After a hospital discharge

The researchers found that the proportions of participants who died in the first 30 days after leaving a hospital was similar (around 1%) in both HIV-negative and HIV-positive people. In the first 90 days after hospital discharge, there was no increased risk for being readmitted to a hospital or for visits to an emergency department due to psychiatric illness and HIV infection. However, in the same 90-day period, researchers found that HIV-positive people were at increased risk for visits to the emergency department because of substance use disorders. HIV-positive people were also less likely to receive access to mental health care during this period.

# **Exploring possible reasons**

The present study examined overall trends but did not access highly individualized data, such as extensive medical records, or interview healthcare providers and patients. As a result, it could not directly account for the trends it uncovered. However, based on analysis of other studies, the researchers advanced possible explanations for their findings by gender:

#### Women

- "Women with substance use disorders report higher levels of stigma and discrimination from health care workers than men, experiences which may be amplified by HIV-related stigma and deter health-seeking and linkage to care following [hospital] discharge."
- "Gender-based violence is up to five times more common among women with substance use disorders relative to the general female population, and may be more severe among women with HIV, relative to HIV-negative women. Gender-based violence limits participation in drug treatment services, access to HIV care and [adherence to HIV treatment]."
- "Harm-reduction and drug treatment services may be less physically accessible to women, particularly those who engage in sex work, which often occurs in locations remote to those services."

Studies in the United States have also found that HIV-positive men had higher rates of problematic substance use compared to their HIV-negative counterparts. The researchers stated that gay, bisexual and other men who have sex with men (MSM) represent "over 80% of HIV diagnoses among men in Ontario." They also stated that intimate partner violence occurs among MSM "at rates similar to those of women and has been associated with substance use and hospitalization among HIV-positive gay and bisexual men." They made the following statement:

• "It is therefore conceivable that intimate partner violence is an important determinant of post-discharge emergency department use and hospitalization among men with HIV and that associated screening and support be considered a component of post-discharge care for this population."

#### **Possible interventions**

The researchers proposed that health systems "integrate the [medical] management of substance use disorders and HIV." Such integration should allow for the continuation of care of mental health issues shortly following discharge from a hospital and should help to decrease re-admission to the emergency department for psychiatric help. The researchers also raised the issue of "further integrating trauma-focused interventions addressing gender-based violence and associated post-traumatic stress disorder."

The researchers also stated that "HIV imparts an additional layer of stigma to that imposed by mental health illness, which may further compromise access to care." To provide better connections to care, the researchers suggested the following interventions:

- post-discharge telephone follow-up
- home visits by nurses and "transition managers" (for people transitioning to care from a hospital to a non-hospital-based setting)

The researchers noted that such interventions have been found to be useful in other settings and should be assessed with HIV-positive people.

#### Bear in mind

The present study was imperfect; researchers could not collect individual-level data in great detail, as they did not have access to medical charts and did not interview doctors and patients. However, their findings lead to the conclusion that some HIV-positive people are at increased risk of needing to visit the emergency room because of substance use disorder 90 days after having been previously hospitalized for mental health issues. The researchers called for "the implementation and evaluation of interventions which facilitate post-discharge transition to care for all individuals following hospital discharge for psychiatric illness and the integration of HIV, harm reduction, mental health, and trauma-focused services for people with HIV."

-Sean R. Hosein

#### REFERENCE:

Lau C, Kendall CE, Burchell AN, et al. Outcomes among persons with HIV following a mental health admission: A population-based study. *AIDS Research and Human Retroviruses* . 2018; *in press* .

### **Produced By:**



555 Richmond Street West, Suite 505, Box 1104

Toronto, Ontario M5V 3B1 Canada

Phone: 416.203.7122 Toll-free: 1.800.263.1638 Fax: 416.203.8284

www.catie.ca

Charitable registration number: 13225 8740 RR

#### Disclaimer

Decisions about particular medical treatments should always be made in consultation with a qualified medical practitioner knowledgeable about HIV- and hepatitis C-related illness and the treatments in question.

CATIE provides information resources to help people living with HIV and/or hepatitis C who wish to manage their own health care in partnership with their care providers. Information accessed through or published or provided by CATIE, however, is not to be considered medical advice. We do not recommend or advocate particular treatments and we urge users to consult as broad a range of sources as possible. We strongly urge users to consult with a qualified medical practitioner prior to undertaking any decision, use or action of a medical nature.

CATIE endeavours to provide the most up-to-date and accurate information at the time of publication. However, information changes and users are encouraged to ensure they have the most current information. Users relying solely on this information do so entirely at their own risk. Neither CATIE nor any of its partners or funders, nor any of their employees, directors, officers or volunteers may be held liable for damages of any kind that may result from the use or misuse of any such information. Any opinions expressed herein or in any article or publication accessed or published or provided by CATIE may not reflect the policies or opinions of CATIE or any partners or funders.

Information on safer drug use is presented as a public health service to help people make healthier choices to reduce the spread of HIV, viral hepatitis and other infections. It is not intended to encourage or promote the use or possession of illegal drugs.

#### **Permission to Reproduce**

This document is copyrighted. It may be reprinted and distributed in its entirety for non-commercial purposes without prior permission, but permission must be obtained to edit its content. The following credit must appear on any reprint: *This information was provided by CATIE (the Canadian AIDS Treatment Information Exchange). For more information, contact CATIE at 1.800.263.1638.* 

#### © CATIE

Production of this content has been made possible through a financial contribution from the Public Health Agency of Canada.

#### Available online at:

http://www.catie.ca/en/catienews/2018-07-10/continuing-care-needed-hiv-positive-people-after-hospitalization-mental-health-